## V. National Register Status

## Introduction

In 1972 a single national register nomination was prepared for East and West Potomac Parks. The focus of the approved 1972 nomination was on the continued use of the parks for recreation and for special event activities at the memorials and monuments, without reference to the significance of the two parks as designed landscapes. The nomination emphasized that the design intent of Potomac Park "to be . . . used as a park for the recreation and pleasure of the people" had been fulfilled. This may be true for East Potomac Park, but the original design intent for West Potomac Park was not exclusively based on recreation. Although the setting for the memorials and monuments is addressed minimally, little discussion on the influence of the L'Enfant Plan, McMillan Commission Plan, and other subsequent plans for West Potomac Park occurs. While the 1972 nomination lists structural features, such as monuments, memorials, and statues, landscape features that contribute to the character of the Lincoln Memorial grounds (Lincoln Memorial, Reflecting Pool, and Watergate areas) are not covered. A more comprehensive approach that addresses landscape issues relating design intent, circulation, vegetation, views, site furniture, and land use is needed. Because the approved 1972 national register nomination does not adequately address currently accepted criteria for the historic landscape, National Capital Parks Central and the National Capital Region offices are currently updating the nomination for East and West Potomac Parks. Information from this document and other cultural resource documents completed since 1972 will be used to include more specific information on the contributing landscape features.

## **Evaluation of Significance**

According to *National Register Bulletin 18* (for nominating "designed historic landscapes"), a designed historic landscape is defined as a "landscape that has significance as a design or work of art; was consciously designed and laid out by a master gardener, landscape architect, architect, or horticulturist to a design principle. . . ." Based on research for the Lincoln Memorial grounds, the study area is a significant historic landscape.

There are two periods of significance for the landscape of the Lincoln Memorial. One period (1791-1914) includes the early development of Washington, D.C., the creation of parkland from the tidal flats of the Potomac River, and the work of the 1901-1902 McMillan Commission. The second period (1914-1933) is based on the design development, construction and completion of the Lincoln Memorial, and the surrounding grounds and features. Three additional periods (1933-1945, 1945-1970, and 1970-1996) have been documented as well. Each of these is characterized by NPS management of the site and by the incremental physical changes over time. Many of these changes have been the result of increases in tourism and automobile use and reflect the National Park Service's efforts to deal with these issues. Of the two significant periods, the second is of primary significance as it had the most impact on the overall physical development and organization of the landscape.

The McMillan Commission was established to develop a comprehensive plan for the nation's capital. Basing their plan on an adaptation of Pierre L'Enfant's 1791 design for the federal city, the commission proposed extending the existing east-west mall axis to the west, beyond the Washington Monument to a new memorial to Abraham Lincoln. To achieve this effect, a long narrow pool delineated the land between the Washington Monument and the new memorial location. West of the memorial, a series of steps descended to the Potomac shoreline, creating a ceremonial watergate entrance to the city from the river. Near Watergate, a bridge to Arlington Memorial Cemetery spanned the Potomac and served to symbolically reunite the north and south. Although the conceptual designs of the McMillan Commission were never fully implemented, subsequent plans developed between 1914 and 1933 for the Lincoln Memorial and Arlington Memorial Bridge and for the pool between the memorial and the Washington Monument, incorporated many of the McMillan Commission's underlying ideas.

There are three distinct landscapes that comprise the Lincoln Memorial grounds: the Reflecting Pool area, the Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads, and the Watergate area. In addition to the significance of the historic designed landscape, there are structures with significance in their own right. Furthermore, the relationship of the buildings and structural features with the designed landscape cannot be separated since they complement each other. Because of this, the Lincoln Memorial, Arlington Memorial Bridge, Watergate plaza and steps, Parkway Drive, and the Reflecting/Rainbow Pool are all considered contributing features to the historic landscape and are also significant as individual buildings and structures.

The study area for the Lincoln Memorial grounds are comprised of three different landscape types as defined by the national register for designed landscapes: *Monuments and Memorial Grounds* (Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads and Reflecting Pool area), *Public Spaces* (Watergate steps and adjacent areas of West Potomac Park), *and Parkways* (Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway approach and Arlington Memorial Bridge as the connection to the George Washington Memorial Parkway).

As outlined in the national register program, a process of identification and evaluation is used to determine the significance of districts, sites, buildings, structures, and objects. The other way to assess a feature's attributes is by evaluating its integrity. Integrity is determined by the examination of the location, design, materials, workmanship, feeling, and association of a feature. Before determining the integrity, the site must meet at least one of the following national register criteria for significance:

- associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of history;
- associated with the lives of persons significant in our past;
- embody the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction, or that represent the work of a master, or that possess high artistic values, or that

represent a significant and distinguishable entity whose components may lack individual distinction;

• yielded or may be likely to yield information in prehistory or history.

The following is a more detailed discussion of the Lincoln Memorial grounds with respect to these four criteria.

#### Criterion A: Association with Events, Activities, or Trends

The Lincoln Memorial grounds have national significance because they are an essential part of the larger plan conceived by the McMillan Commission of 1901-1902. The commission's work marks the first comprehensive effort to showcase Washington D.C., the nations capital, in the construction of the civic buildings, improvement of the Mall, and the development of a park system. These aspects of the plan also represent one of the most successful implementations of the "City Beautiful Movement," the national movement for the planning of civic spaces inspired by the 1893 World's Columbian Exposition in Chicago. In addition to their significant design, the Lincoln Memorial grounds have gained national significance in the role they have played as a forum for racial justice starting in 1939 with the Marian Anderson concert, into the 1960s providing a backdrop for the civil rights movement, and continuing into the 1990s. The site also has local significance as part of a citywide park system for the Washington D.C. and in its connection to a regional parkway system, which includes Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway and George Washington Memorial Parkway.

#### Criterion B: Association with an Important Individual

The Lincoln Memorial grounds are strongly associated with two important Americans. The first one is Abraham Lincoln, to whom the building and grounds serve as a memorial. The second individual is Martin Luther King Jr., who delivered his historic "I Have A Dream" speech from the steps of the memorial at the conclusion of the 1963 March on Washington.

# Criterion C: Embodies the distinctive characteristics of a Type, Period, or Method of Construction, or Represent the Work of a Master

The formal symmetrical arrangement of the Lincoln Memorial grounds embodies the classicism of the Beaux Arts style found in the design of the memorial building. In addition to the great public park that was created around the Lincoln Memorial, peripheral areas were set aside for parkways and eventually developed for recreation. The Lincoln Memorial grounds were designed and subsequently developed under the direction of such noted landscape architects, architects, and engineers as Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr., Charles McKim, Henry Bacon, James Greenleaf, and the U.S. Army Corps

170

of Engineers. As the landscape architect, Olmsted contributed the most and had the greatest influence on both the conception of the design and implementation of the Lincoln Memorial landscape through his service on the McMillan Commission, Commission of Fine Arts (1910-1918), National Capital Park Commission (1924-1926), and the National Capital Parks and Planning Commission (1926-1932). Charles McKim, architect, played a major role in the selection of the memorial site and in the earliest designs for the memorial bridge, when he served on the McMillan Commission. As the architect for the Lincoln Memorial, Henry Bacon continued to assert his ideas on the design of the building and its relationship to the setting during the course of his service on the Lincoln Memorial Commission (1912-1921), and on the Commission of Fine Arts (1921-1928). James Greenleaf, landscape architect, directed the design and implementation of the foundation plantings on the north, east and south sides of the Lincoln Memorial when he replaced Olmsted on the Commission in 1918. Greenleaf served in this position until 1927. As consulting landscape architect for the Arlington Memorial Bridge Commission, Greenleaf designed the planting plan for the west side of the Lincoln Memorial and for the Watergate area. The Army Corps of Engineers also exercised considerable influence over the site as a whole. Since dredging the Potomac and filling the "flats," from which West Potomac Park was created, the Corps managed, supervised construction and prepared designs for Lincoln Memorial grounds. The Corps was also responsible for the implementation of plans and the care of buildings and public spaces in West Potomac Park until 1933.

## Criterion D: Potential to yield information important to history or prehistory

All the land for the Lincoln Memorial grounds is reclaimed land from the Potomac River. Because of this, there is no archeological significance to the site.

## **Evaluation of Integrity**

There are seven qualities that help to determine the integrity of the overall landscape. These are historic location, design, setting, materials, workmanship, feeling, and association. By using each of these to determine the degree of integrity, we are able to assess whether this landscape had retained enough of its important features to convey its historical significance. Even though some modifications to paving materials and use have taken place around the memorial, the character (or setting), which is the most important element, has remained intact. As part of the character, the major features are: vegetation (arrangement and species selection), circulation patterns (both vehicular and pedestrian), structural features (the Lincoln Memorial, Reflecting Pool/Rainbow Pool, Watergate, and bridge and parkway approaches), the views (mall axis), and continued use of the landscape for commemoration and for passive recreation. Some changes in the past have adversely affected the integrity but not to the degree that the overall design intent has been seriously compromised. Where the major changes have occurred, it has generally been caused by the development of new road systems adjacent to the study boundaries (Independence Avenue and Theodore Roosevelt Bridge). In other areas, changes in use have had a greater impact on the resource, and if continued, could degrade the integrity of the landscape (French Drive concessionaire structures). In addition, the inconsistency of new materials and the inconsistency of types of site furniture used in the study area, where the design was intended to be simple and clean, undermine the integrity of the landscape. In most cases, these effects can be reversed so that the historic character of the Lincoln Memorial grounds is retained.

## VI. Design Guidelines

#### Introduction

As stated previously, this report represents *Part 1* of a Cultural Landscape Report for the Lincoln Memorial, as presented in *A Guide to Cultural Landscape Reports* and the *Cultural Resource Management Guidelines* (NPS-28). The team has developed a broad set of design guidelines, rather than specific treatment alternatives. Design guidelines are essential for the future development of preservation treatments that support general management objectives. When appropriate, key landscape features that are integral to the original design of the **Lincoln Memorial grounds** and belong to the period of historical significance, **1914-1933**, may be preserved, restored or reconstructed. For the purposes of this report, original designs have been defined as the construction drawings used to implement the concepts of the McMillan Commission Plan. In addition, any on-site alterations to the designs found in these drawings occurring within the period of significance are also considered original.

These guidelines provide the framework for the future development of treatment plans for the Lincoln Memorial grounds. General recommendations are outlined for the site overall, while specific recommendations are listed separately for the Reflecting Pool area, the Lincoln Memorial circle and the radial roads, and for the Watergate area. In the event that the guidelines stated below conflict with any pre-existing report or study, park management should base their decisions on sound resource management practices and visitor service needs.

Many recommendations and guidelines that follow will require investigations by interdisciplinary teams before implementation. In areas requiring specific site development plans, *Cultural Resource Management Guidelines* (NPS-28) and the *Secretary of the Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties with Guidelines for the Treatment of Cultural Landscapes* should be reviewed to insure the proper treatment documents are prepared.

#### **Overall Site**

Development for the Lincoln Memorial site in West Potomac Park was based on the conceptual designs of the McMillan Commission Plan of 1902, which was never fully implemented. Using the form, arrangement and styles suggested in the plan, individual designs for the memorial building, the reflecting basins, the memorial bridge and all the surrounding grounds were conceived and realized over a nineteen-year period. These landscaped areas demonstrate the formal geometry, straightforward symmetry and balance used to visually link sites in West Potomac Park with the sites selected in the L'Enfant Plan for the Capitol, the White House, the Washington Monument and the Mall.

## **Spatial Organization**

- 1. Landscape treatment will confirm and reestablish the overall organization and spatial arrangements delineated in the original plans for the site. Designs, materials, and landscape treatments should be compatible with historic practices and used consistently through the whole memorial area to provide visual continuity, and enhance the overall historic character of the site. Materials and designs should be compatible with the historic period but should allow for contemporary maintenance practices, accessibility, visitor services, and visitor safety concerns.
- 2. Because the formal and geometric character of the landscape is reinforced by many of the historic features, future design development should enhance and reinforce those qualities through the use of geometry, symmetry and consistent use of materials. The development of non-integrated features, where the continuity of the overall design is broken, should be avoided.
- 3. Prior changes made in circulation, vegetation, and placement of structures should not be perpetuated in their non-historic locations. The specific areas where these changes have occurred are addressed in detail for each component landscape (See *Reflecting Pool area, Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads* and *Watergate area* )

## Views and Vistas

4.

- 1. The east/west axis, the visible relationship between the Capitol, the Washington Monument and the Lincoln Memorial, should remain broad, open and unimpeded. In turn, the axial view between the Monument and the Memorial should be reinforced by the continued maintenance of the original design features: the double rows of elms, the straight paths, the terraced slopes, the two basins (Reflecting Pool and Rainbow Pool), the simple reflections of these buildings in the long pool and the play of fountains at the rainbow pool.
- 2. The visual and historically symbolic link between the Lincoln Memorial and Arlington Cemetery and the Arlington House and Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway approach (Parkway Drive) should be kept as an open vista that both embraces the view of the Virginia shoreline and brings the close proximity of the Potomac River and the regional park system into the overall landscape.
- 3. All lost secondary visual relationships identified in the report should be reestablished. All other secondary visual relationships identified in the report shall continue to be maintained. Specific views are addressed in detail for each component landscape.

## Vegetation

- 1. All trees, shrubs and lawn areas planted as part of the historic design (1914-1933) should be retained and/or reestablished. These should be managed according to accepted horticultural practices.
- 2. Management of mature vegetation should take into account the need to reestablish and maintain critical historic views, where applicable. Selective thinning of vegetation to reestablish historic views and vistas called for in original designs should be undertaken under the supervision of a trained horticulturist, arborist and a supervisory landscape architect.
- 3. In the event plant material has died or requires replacement; the same species, variety or similar type of tree or shrub shall be planted in its place, based on historic documentation, unless otherwise specified. Before a plant is replaced, an evaluation should be made to determine why it died, and if it is suited for that particular area. In general all plant materials should be selected from a list of appropriate materials to assure compatibility with the historic character.
- 4. An overall vegetation management plan for the Lincoln Memorial circle, the Reflecting Pool, the radial roads, Watergate steps and riverside drive slopes should be developed to address the care and maintenance of historic trees and shrubs, lawn, and the process for replacing existing materials as needed. A preservation maintenance plan, such as those prepared by the *Olmsted Center for Landscape Preservation* for historic landscapes, would be consistent with this recommendation. (The *Olmsted Center for Landscape Preservation* is a partnership between the National Park Service and the Arnold Arboretum of Harvard University. The office is based at the Frederick Law Olmsted National Historic Site.)
- 5. Contemporary plantings that are in conflict with reestablishing the historic planting plan, such as understory trees and herbaceous perennial and annual plants, should be removed.
- 6. Guidelines for managing memorial trees and memorial tree markers within the Lincoln Memorial grounds and West Potomac Park should be developed. Additional research may be needed to identify memorial trees planted during the historic period and determine whether those no longer extant should be replaced.
- 7. All plant material should be temporarily protected during special events and demonstrations as specified in *The Lincoln Memorial: Guidelines for Special Events and Demonstrations*, December 1996.

8. All shrubs, including those located in the inner circle, along the Watergate steps and at the Ericsson Memorial should be added to the NACC Resource Management Vegetation Database.

#### Circulation

- 1. Existing historic sidewalks and pedestrian paths should be retained and maintained so as to reinforce and enhance the physical and interpretative connection to adjacent historically designed areas. Several of these routes serve to link the Lincoln Memorial with other sites featured in either the L'Enfant Plan or the McMillan Commission Plan and should be strengthened whenever possible. (See *Analysis and Evaluation Circulation*, for each component landscape.)
- 2. Walking should remain the primary mode of access to the site for visitors to the Lincoln Memorial. Tourmobile buses will continue to have access on the east side of the Lincoln Circle between French and Bacon drives, until a new transportation solution is devised to eliminate all motor vehicles from this area.
- 3. The alignment, material and geometric character of the pedestrian paths and roads throughout the area should be kept and maintained according to the historic patterns of circulation.
- 4. The hierarchy of pedestrian paths, primary and secondary (formal and informal) should be maintained by the selection of proper materials and the preservation of the historic widths of the paths. For further description of the type of materials specified, see *Design Guidelines Circulation*, section for each component landscape.
- 5. New pedestrian paths should be added for only the most compelling reasons, and should be based on the historic design with special attention to the form, alignment, and material used. Accessibility to the memorial area for the disabled should be developed in a manner that is compatible with the character of the original design. The visual and physical impact on the landscape from the addition of new ramps, railings, signs, and curb cuts should be minimized
- 6. Pedestrian paths associated with the Vietnam Veterans and Korean War Veterans memorials at the west end of the Reflecting Pool should be redesigned to reduce the impact on the original design caused by random paths and intense visitor use. Close attention to the symmetry of the connections to the main walks is vital.
- 7. Crosswalks and/or other pedestrian safety features should be added at strategic locations on the western segment of the Lincoln Circle to provide designated safe crossing points for pedestrians.

#### **Structures**

- 1. All historic structural features should be maintained and included in a routine maintenance schedule that addresses long-term preservation requirements for individual structures.
- 2. Future commemorative features should be located in the Lincoln Memorial study area only if they will have a minimal impact on the historic setting. Site design of such features should sensitively incorporate historic components such as circulation patterns, vegetation, views and vistas and site furnishings to preserve the integrity of the historic landscape and historic structures.
- 3. If the park requires new and/or additional structures for general park operations, including maintenance and visitor services, all efforts should be made to place these functions outside of the memorial area. In the event that existing or new structures are to remain or be sited within the area, site design of such features should sensitively incorporate historic components such as circulation patterns, vegetation, views and vistas and site furnishings to preserve the integrity of the historic landscape and historic structures.
- 4. Treatments associated with the adaptive use of individual structural features should take into account the historic landscape context (i.e. accessible ramp to the Lincoln Memorial.). These treatments incorporate accessibility, smooth transition to adjacent grades, sensitive placement of utilities, the use of appropriate plant materials and site furniture.

#### **Small-Scale Features**

- 1. A site furnishing plan for the Lincoln Memorial grounds should be developed to address the type, location, and character of street furniture, signs and small-scale features that are part of the landscape. Where possible and practical the historic locations for small-scale features, including benches, signs and trash receptacles, should be used.
- 2. A standard fence type, such as the post and chain, should be adopted for use throughout the area; to replace the assortment of fencing currently used to direct pedestrian circulation across the site. If temporary fencing is required, then a standard temporary type, based on a hierarchy of uses, should be selected as well. More aesthetically pleasing barriers for traffic control should also be developed.
- 3. Standard designs should be developed for all regulatory signs within the study area. These should be installed as replacements or new signs in selected locations where they will least intrude on the qualities of the historic landscape.

Design Guidelines

## Interpretation

1. Consideration should be given to expanding interpretive programs to include the cultural landscape and the establishment of waysides and exhibits that address the landscape design, the L'Enfant and McMillan Commission Plans, and other significant cultural landscape resources from all historic periods. Examples of potential wayside locations might include: the Watergate steps, Arlington Memorial Bridge plaza, the Reflecting Pool steps, the Rainbow Pool, the double rows of elms, the outer circle, the historic western terminus point of Constitution Avenue, and the former locations of the World War I and World War II temporary war buildings. Location of such waysides should be carefully selected and designed to minimize their visual intrusion on the qualities of the historic landscape.

## **Component Landscapes**

The study area is divided into three designed spaces: the Reflecting Pool area, Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads, and Watergate area. The component landscapes generally represent three distinct construction periods and have their own representative character, but they are also part of the larger designed landscape.

## **Reflecting Pool area**

#### Introduction

The Reflecting Pool and the Rainbow Pool serve as a visual connection between the Lincoln Memorial and the Washington Monument. The simplicity of their design compliments the design character of the Mall.

#### Vegetation

- 1. The arrangement, form and shape of the "English" elms (*Ulmus* x *hollandica* cultivars) planted along the axial walks shall be retained and maintained according to accepted horticultural practices for elm trees in the Nation's Capital. Because of its unique upright, arching quality, this species was originally selected to line the pools and the walks. To maintain the historic design intent, these trees shall be replaced in-kind and in location whenever possible (propagate from genetic stock if possible).
- 2. Aquatic plants should not be established in the Reflecting or Rainbow Pools.
- 3. American elms should be reestablished as a street tree along the west side of 17<sup>th</sup> Street SW, north and south of the Rainbow Pool. The designed opening at the east end of the Rainbow Pool/Reflecting Pool axis historically framed the view between the Lincoln Memorial and the Washington Monument.
- 4. Pedestrians have created "temporary" footpaths in the Reflecting Pool area that have destroyed the turf and compacted the soil. Accepted maintenance practices have been unsuccessful in correcting this problem. The situation should continue to be monitored with consideration given to using newly developed maintenance techniques and/or materials.
- 5. The open grass areas around the Reflecting Pool and Rainbow Pool should be preserved.

Design Guidelines

#### Circulation

1. The walks between the elms along the Reflecting Pool area should be repaved in concrete with a square-grid pattern to enhance the historic character of this pedestrian corridor. To protect the roots of the adjacent elm trees, the walks should remain at their originally designated width of fifteen feet, not be widened, and should have a straight edge, unlike the present asphalt path, which has a more variable edge. These walks should remain aligned with the concrete steps located on the far north and far south sides of the granite steps descending from the Lincoln Memorial circle to the west end of the pool.

- 2. Walks around the Rainbow Pool should be maintained in concrete and in their original square-grid scoring pattern.
- 3. Formal accessible ramps need to be redefined to provide access to both the north and south sides of the west end of the Reflecting Pool. Pedestrian ramps currently connecting the walks between the elms and to the Vietnam War and the Korean War Veterans memorials with the west end of the Reflecting Pool do not follow the geometry of the original design and are not constructed of materials that integrate well with the historic surfaces. More importantly, the ramp on the north side leading to the Vietnam Veterans Memorial over the flood berm, does not meet the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) standards. To integrate the ramps into the symmetrical layout of the Reflecting Pool area and to bring one of them up to code, the connections to the Vietnam and Korean memorials from the elm walks should be redesigned.
- 4. The areas of granite block paving that were installed as a temporary measure to stabilize the adjacent side slope along the concrete steps from the elm walks leading up to the circular roadway, should be removed. If they remain, they may eventually become an accepted and permanent feature of the design. All other temporary features that no longer serve a need should be eliminated for the same reason.
- 6. A uniform paving material should be used between the western end of the Reflecting Pool and the base of the granite steps. The concrete and cobblestone surface installed in the 1970s should be removed and replaced with a surface that is more appropriate to the original design intent, as defined by the 1916 plan (See Map 3 "Lincoln Memorial Potomac Park Improvements: B-Street N. to B-Street S. and 17th Street to the Potomac River," C.E. Howard, #801/80095) and subsequent plan of 1924 (See Map 6 "Lincoln Memorial Memorial Tree Plan," #801/80081), which shows the area as a plain paved plaza. Since that 1916 plan shows a plain paved plaza, scored concrete should be used to replace the cobblestone paving.

#### **Structures**

- 1. When it is necessary to erect temporary visitor service structures, every effort should be made to retain and protect the historic granite, cobblestone, concrete and mortar fabric of the Reflecting Pool, the Reflecting Pool steps and the Rainbow Pool, as well as the turf and other hard surfaces, during their installation and removal.
- 2. The historic granite coping edging the Reflecting Pool should be repaired, realigned and restored.
- 3. The Rainbow Pool fountain should be repaired and restored to provide a true fountain effect, as was originally intended. However, the extent of the play (height and breadth of the spray) of the fountain shall be adjusted to enhance not interfere with the east-west axial view. (See *Design Guidelines Overall Landscape -Views and Vistas*.)

#### **Small-Scale Features**

- 1. Additional benches should be placed along the walks between the elms along the Reflecting Pool area and around the Rainbow Pool. For consistency, the benches should all be the same type, a cast iron frame wooden slat bench (the current standard bench located in the study area), similar to the benches used during the period of historical significance. All benches, new and existing, should be located in their historic alignment (i.e., all facing the Reflecting Pool and Rainbow Pool).
- 2. Establish a pattern of consistent spacing for installation of trash receptacles in relation to the bench locations.
- 3. The Reflecting Pool and Rainbow Pool areas were not designed to be illuminated at night. Streetlights or any other form of exterior lighting, which would impact on the reflective quality of the pools, should not be installed in this area.

#### **Response to Natural Features**

Any future development of the flood control embankment on the north side of the Reflecting Pool or the installation of any additional flood control measures shall not detract from or impinge on the historic character of the site.

## Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads

#### Introduction

The formal character derived from the simple geometric design of Lincoln Memorial circle and the radial roads bears the strongest and most direct relation in form to the McMillan Commission plan. As implemented, the landscape immediately surrounding the Lincoln Memorial has had the fewest alterations from the design concept shown on the plan.

All materials and methods used for future preservation work in this area should reinforce the unity of the circle and the formal, classical setting. The original design integrity of the Lincoln circle and the elements that reinforce the unity, such as the curb, the ring of elm trees, the circular sidewalks and road, and the radial sidewalks and roads, should be maintained, whether they are used by vehicles or pedestrians.

#### Views and Vistas

- 1. Designed sight lines along the radial roads and sidewalks and around the circular roadway and sidewalks should be kept free from visual clutter. An effort should be made toward removing elements that effect historic sight lines. (Types of visual clutter include: placement of inappropriate vegetation under the canopy of the elms; ill-conceived arrangement of acceptable small-scale features benches, trash receptacles, lampposts, and stake and chain barriers; hodge-podge collection of unattractive traffic control measures; regulatory and informational signs poorly located; and historically open areas now being occupied by poorly placed temporary structures.)
- 2. As previously discussed, the important east/west axis should be kept open in its extension from the Washington Monument to the Lincoln Memorial and across the Potomac River to Arlington Cemetery and the Arlington House.
- 3. Views toward the Lincoln Memorial from the Reflecting Pool and Washington Monument should be maintained on the front, or east side of the building. Views to the building should also be maintained at the center points on the north and the south where foundation plantings hide the raised. At the center point of the west elevation, the view of the building should be open from the base of the raised terrace wall to the top of the attic story. Also, the fan-shaped view from the raised terrace to the west from this same center-point should remain open and be free of any foundation plantings.

## Vegetation

1. The existing triangular planting beds, created in 1953 by the elimination of the rectangular curb in the circular roadway, should be eliminated, as a way to restore the historic

geometric relationship between the entrance to the memorial approachway and the descent to the Reflecting Pool. After the planting beds and paving is removed, the historic curb alignment should be restored.

- 2. The multiple rows of American elms planted around the Lincoln circle should be reestablished on three sides (north, east and south), according to the original implemented planting plans. Selection of tree type shall be done according to accepted horticultural practices for elms in the Memorial Core, but every effort should be made to use the same type of elm in order to achieve a uniform effect of height, spread and canopy shape. The double rows of American elms originally lining both sides of the four radial roads shall also be reestablished. Any other non-historic genus, understory trees, shrubs and herbaceous plants not part of the original plan should be removed, when the planting arrangement conflicts with the character of the symmetrical elm planting.
- 2. Whenever trees or shrubs located in the inner circle decline or die, the selection and location of replacement plants should be based on planting plans from the period of historical significance (1914-1933). Before a plant is replaced, an evaluation should be made to determine why it died, and whether it is suited to current environmental conditions. Every effort should be made to replace historic plants in-kind and location, but substitutions of more adaptable plants may be made if they are similar in size, character, color, texture, etc.
- 4. The grassed areas and many of the individual evergreen shrubs and trees planted around the base of the raised terrace wall at the Lincoln Memorial are original. Most of these are located on the northwest, west and southwest sides of the structure. The siting of plants on the northeast, east and southeast sides has been altered from the original and does not follow the historic plan. The following is recommended to restore the character and arrangement of the historic plans: the selection of trees and shrubs to remain should be based on the historic planting plan which consisted of boxwood and yew on the east and boxwood, holly, magnolia and yew on the west (see item #2). All vegetation should be allowed to grow to its natural maturity, unless otherwise specified (see item #5). In addition, all vegetation should be maintained i.e. located or selectively pruned so that the raised terrace and memorial structure are not damaged by the vegetation (moisture retention, staining of walls).
- 5. The inner circle foundation plantings should receive routine pruning of dead wood and selective thinning to maintain the health and the longevity of the plant material. To restore the openings in the vegetation designed for the north and south sides, additional thinning for sight lines should be initiated in these two areas. The broader area on the west side, designed to be completely free of vegetation, should be kept open.

Design Guidelines

6. The yew hedge lining the approachway and the Japanese hollies flanking the entry planters are replacements for the original boxwood. While it is preferable to restore the boxwood, the environmental conditions along the approachway and entry planters are not conducive to its survival. Boxwood is slow to recover from damage by storms and visitor use, and is affected by chemicals applied to clear adjacent walkways of ice and snow. The existing yew hedge should be maintained in a form that reflects the historic design intent for the area (a looser, irregular, rounded and less-sheared shape with high and low accents in the overall form). If this is not possible, then other horticultural solutions consistent with the intent of the historic planting should be pursued.

- 7. A *Landscape Preservation Maintenance Plan* for the foundation shrubs should be developed and implemented. (See *Design Guidelines Overall Landscape Vegetation.*)
- 8. The two American hollies located on the east side of the Lincoln are not part of the historic plant selection for this area. They should removed before their height and mass further dominate the shrub and tree profile on the east. (See *Analysis and Evaluation* Map 15 *Lincoln Memorial circle and radial roads Vegetation* for location of hollies on the east side of the Lincoln Memorial
- 9. The landscape around the Ericsson Memorial should be restored based on the original implemented plan from the 1930s (See historic photo documentation *Figure 60* and "Ericsson Memorial, Suggestion Planting Plan, West Potomac Park," 1932, #801/80165.) Replanting in this area should be based on an understanding of the historic design intent and original selection of type, size, shape and texture of plants.
- 10. The open grass panels between 23<sup>rd</sup> Street NW and Bacon Drive, and 23<sup>rd</sup> Street SW and French Drive, should be preserved and kept free of such intrusions as plantings and structures or other non-compatible uses. Every effort should be made to remove existing temporary structures and related landscaping as soon as alternative permanent solutions can be implemented. Site design of any new feature should sensitively incorporate historic components such as circulation patterns, vegetation, views and vistas, and site furnishings to preserve the integrity of the historic landscape.

#### Circulation

1. Over the years additional sidewalks have been added to the outer circle and radial road area to handle increased visitor requirements. These walks were not laid out in consideration of with the historic character of the area. An interdisciplinary team should evaluate pedestrian circulation to determine the most effective way to restore the integrity of the historic design.

- 2. Every effort should be made to maintain the original width of the circular road and the alignment of the inner and outer curb. However, even if vehicular traffic control measures necessitate the installation of islands or barriers for the circle, the road width and alignment of the original curb should remain. It is highly preferable for all traffic control devices or structures to be freestanding and not attached to the peripheral curbs of the circle or the radial roads. However, if efforts to control traffic require the structures to be attached, all original materials should be restored, including both the circular and radial curbs and sidewalks. Traffic control structures located in the roadways should relate in both color and texture to historic circulation features. Treatments should be of a uniform design and material. The planter barriers saw horses and delineators presently in place should be eliminated because they add nonhistoric fabric to the historic landscape.
- 3. Consistent with the no-parking concept for the roadway, handicap-parking spaces should be removed from the circle and relocated along the radial roads.
- 4. The following concrete sidewalks should be reestablished in their designed alignment: the northwest and southwest segments of the outer circle sidewalk, and along both sides of French Drive. The existing historic sidewalks should continue to be maintained in their current alignment.
- 5. The concrete sidewalks and curb around the inner circle should be considered part of the zone around the Lincoln Memorial building. Originally the color of the walks and curb harmonized with the color of the marble building. The historic material as well as the historic character of the color and the texture of the surface should be reestablished when the walks and curb are restored. Historic plans indicate that the inner circle sidewalk was finished with a "scrubbed" surface, while the radial walks were finished with a "smooth" surface, but it is not known if the walks were actually installed with this treatment. Given this information, the "scrubbed" surface sidewalk may or may not have included exposed aggregate, but the color did harmonize with the memorial structure. Standards for the installation of any new walks should follow the historic pattern, texture and color of the original walks.
- 6. The rectangular jog in the curb originally constructed near the top of the Reflecting Pool steps should be reestablished. The planting beds and non-historic paving would need to be removed to reestablish the historic curb alignment. This squared-off section formed part of the original visual connection between the Reflecting Pool and the memorial approachway.

#### **Small-Scale Features**

- 1. The original streetlights, the "Washington Globe" lamp and post, should remain in their present locations and not be modified. The variation in heights of the lampposts, eighteen feet around the outer circle and sixteen feet along the radial roads, should be maintained. Streetlights have never been located around the inner edge of the circle and should not be installed there in the future.
- 2. Exterior fixtures for the architectural lighting of the Lincoln Memorial and its approachway shall be unobtrusively located within the existing landscape setting where they will least intrude on the character of the historic landscape.

## Watergate area

#### Introduction

The Watergate area includes the Arlington Memorial Bridge abutment, the Watergate steps, the plaza and wing walls beside the steps, the Parkway Drive, portions of Ohio Drive and the landscaped slopes along each of these routes. All of these features were incorporated into the overall design for the area, which the McMillan Commission originally intended to serve as a ceremonial riverfront entry to the capital city. Although this use was never realized, the classical architectural descent to the river did serve to symbolically link the Lincoln Memorial with the bridge, the parkway, Arlington Cemetery and the parkland to the northwest. Distinct, separate sections within the Watergate area, which developed after the fact, include the memorial tree plantings, the old staging area for the Watergate concerts, the Parkway and Ohio Drive slopes and active recreation areas.

#### **Land Use**

Although not specified on the original McMillan Commission plan, the area north of the Watergate plaza and west of 23<sup>rd</sup> Street NW presently utilized for volleyball and baseball was traditionally set aside for active recreational uses (a golf course was located in this area during the 1920s and 1930s). Active recreational activity should be allowed to continue in this area.

#### **Views and Vistas**

All views and vistas to the water's edge and across the river should be respected. The bridge plaza should continue to be an open expanse of lawn, without structures or any

additional small-scale features. The area at the base of the Watergate steps should also remain open with lawn along the shoreline.

#### Vegetation

- 1. Historic plantings based on plans developed by Arlington Memorial Bridge Commission in the 1930s should be maintained whenever possible. Most of the trees and shrubs located in the large beds flanking the Watergate steps and on the slopes north and south of the plaza area, are original. When these decline, they should be replaced in-kind and location according to the historic plan.
- 2. The types of trees used on the Parkway and Ohio drive slopes should be as indicated in the historic plans. Not all of the trees shown on these plans were installed. Those that were, and that remain, reflect the design intent for the development of the shoreline. When these decline, they should be replaced in-kind and location according to the historic plan. Sight lines under the trees should be maintained for improved views to the river and of the bridge and bridge plaza.
- 3. The memorial tree grove (naturalistic grove) planting from the 1930s and 1940 should be maintained in its present location to the east of Parkway Drive, and southwest of Ohio Drive (near the present day volleyball courts). These trees should be identified in the NACC Resource Management Vegetation Database. (See "Key List of Memorial Trees, West Potomac Park," May 5, 1932, #801/80166 and *Analysis and Evaluation* Map 21 *Watergate area Vegetation* "Memorial Tree Record, West Potomac Park," 1950, #801/80235.) and replaced in-kind and location when they decline or die. Any missing trees should be restored based on these plans in their historic locations.
- 4. American elms originally planted along non-extant sections of Constitution Avenue (the roadway was removed during the Theodore Roosevelt Bridge construction in the 1960s, but the trees were retained) should be maintained and replaced in-kind and location. These street trees help to define the former section of Constitution Avenue that once ended at a formal overlook circle at the balustrade seawall along the Potomac River.
- 5. Distinct sections within the Watergate area require separate treatments. Some of these areas, such as the Watergate steps, should continue to reflect the original formal design. Other areas, such as the memorial grove and the old Watergate concert staging area, represent transitions between the Lincoln Memorial and the informality of the rest of West Potomac Park.
- 7. The open grassy panels located in the Watergate plaza and lying west of 23rd Street NW and SW should be maintained. (See *Analysis and Evaluation* Map 22 *Watergate area Vegetation*).

#### Circulation

- 1. The speed and large volume of automobile traffic in the Watergate area inhibits pedestrian appreciation of the overall design and the historic and aesthetic elements that contribute to the character. Efforts should be made to enhance the pedestrian experience in this area by addressing safety issues and by improving informational signs.
- 2. The pair of concrete walkways that once followed the rectangular edge of the north and south wing walls, located on both sides of the bridge abutment and the parkway approach, should be reestablished according to the original circulation patterns. The existing walkway along the southern curb line from the Arlington Memorial Bridge approach somewhat follows the historic alignment of an old bridle trail, and should be retained. The complementary concrete sidewalk on the north side does not follow any historic circulation path and should be reassessed as to its compatibility to the historic landscape. Outside the wing walls on the south and north ends, asphalt paths connect with pedestrian and bicycle routes along riverside drive. The southern path follows an historic alignment but the northern path does not. Both paths need to be reassessed as part of a parkwide system of trails. (See *Analysis and Evaluation* Map 24 *Watergate area Circulation* map for location of walkways). When reestablishing the concrete walks, the historic alignment, width, grid-scoring pattern, texture and color should be reestablished.
- 3. The alignment of and the materials used in the Watergate plaza sidewalks should conform to and continue the formal design of the Lincoln Memorial area. The present color and coarse type of aggregate found in the sidewalks and plaza should be replaced with an aggregate more consistent in color and texture with the structural features of the bridge, the balustrade, and the Lincoln Memorial. Standards for the installation of any new walks should follow the historic alignment, width, grid-scoring pattern, texture and color of the original walks.
- 4. The bicycle path to the south of the Watergate plaza, and the path located through the naturalistic grove should be maintained in their current location. They follow the original alignment of an historic bridle path. All other asphalt bicycle paths should be reassessed for their compatibility to historic landscape.
- 5. All non-contributing features such as the short asphalt paths at the river's edge, in front of the Watergate steps, which provided access to the old Watergate concert barge, should be removed.
- 6. The granite set walk at the base of the Watergate steps is original and should be retained.

## VII. Endnotes

#### III. Site History

- 1. Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. cited in David C. Streatfield, "The Olmsteds and the Landscape of the Mall, "in *The Mall in Washington*," *1791-1991*, ed. Richard Longstreth (Washington, D.C.: National Gallery of Art, 1991) 122.
- 2. The removal of the B&O Railroad tracks and depot from the Mall to a new Union Station northwest of the Capitol and the establishment of the Grant Memorial at the base of Capitol Hill were the first two proposals from the plan to be instituted. Christopher A. Thomas, "The Lincoln Memorial and Its Architect, Henry Bacon (1866-1924)" (Ph.D. diss., Yale University 1990) 375-377.
- 3. This description has been adapted from Don Alexander Hawkins, "The Landscape of the Federal City," *Washington History* 3 (Spring/Summer 1991) 10-33; and from T.L. Loftin, "1800 Washington City," on *Washington D.C., The Evolution of the Center, Two Centuries of Change,* Joseph Passoneau and Partners (Washington, D.C., n.d.).
- 4. Moore, ed., Improvement of the Park System, 118.
- 5. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, *Report upon the Improvement and Care of Public Buildings and Grounds...* (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1915) 1670.
- 6. Sue A. Kohler, *The Commission of Fine Arts: A Brief History, 1910-1984* (Washington, D.C.: GPO, 1985) 10.
- 7. *ibid*.
- 8. Henry Bacon,"Report of the Architect on the Preliminary Design for a Memorial on the Potomac Park Site, "6 December 1911, Appendix B in Lincoln Memorial Commission, *Lincoln Memorial Commission Report*, 62nd Cong., 3d Sess., Doc. No. 956 (Washington, D.C., 1913) 25.
- 9. A description of these groups and their roles in the development of the monumental core is covered in Gutheim, *Worthy*, chapters 4-9.
- 10. Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. to Daniel C. French [Chair, CFA], 21 January 1915, Section E-4, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates. See also letters exchanged between Olmsted and Thomas Hastings on this same subject, 16 and 26 June 1915, and 7 July 1915 in the same records.
- 11. Henry Bacon to Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr., 20 May 1913, Section E-4, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates.
- 12. Frederick Law Olmsted Jr. to Henry Bacon, 25 May, 1913, Section E-4, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates; Bacon to F.F. Gillen, 8 August 1913, Box 7, Entry 366, Record Group 42, Lincoln Memorial Commission 1911-1924, National Archives, Washington, D.C.; Cass Gilbert, architect serving on the CFA, had also suggested a low

192

retaining wall around the circular terrace; and Henry Bacon to Col. Spencer Cosby, 10 June 1913, File 177, Box 21, Entry 97, RG 42, LMC, NA, (Procite).

13. "Memorial to Abraham Lincoln As It Stands Today," *Washington Star* (Washington, D.C.), 7 February 1915, *Washington Star* File, Washingtoniana Collection, Martin Luther King Memorial Library, Washington, D.C.

14. *ibid*.

- 15. See studies prepared by the OPBG and Langdon including untitled drawing, 29 July 1915, Technical Information Center #801/80083; "Angle of Reflection," 12 October 1915, TIC #801/80787; and Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. to CFA members, 26 May 1915, Section E-4, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates.
- 16. Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. to CFA members, 26 May 1915, Section E-4, Part I, Series B, Olmsted Associates; and Commission of Fine Arts Minutes, 20 May 1915 and 19 July 1915.
- 17. "Building Great Mound At Lincoln Memorial," ca.1915, Memorials: Lincoln Memorial 1922 File, Washingtoniana Division, Martin Luther King Memorial Library, Washington, D.C.
- 18. Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. to Hans J. Koehler, 27 July 1915; and Col. William H. Hart, to Olmsted Brothers, 11 September 1915, both in Section C-6, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates. See also Hans J. Koehler to H.S. Wagner, 26 October 1939, Section C-6, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates, stating that Dicksons nursery probably sent a form of, or root stock, Scotch elm, or *Ulmus montana latifolia*.
- 19. CFA Minutes 3 December 1915, 26 January 1916, 31 March 1916, 5 May 1916, 15 September 1916, and 16 October 1916. See Henry Bacon/C.E. Howard, "Lincoln Memorial, Potomac Park Improvements," 9/5/1916, TIC #801/80095.
- 20. Bacon to Col. C.S. Ridley, 23 March 1919, copied from National Archives, probably RG 42, LMC, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.
- 21. "Plea Made for Early Removal of Army and Navy Buildings from Potomac Park Grounds," Parks Potomac 1890-1939 File, Washingtoniana Division, Martin Luther King Memorial Library.
- 22. Bacon, "Report of the Architect," in *Report*, 26-27.
- 23. I.W. Payne, "Mr. Greenleaf's Criticism of the Lincoln Memorial Planting," ca. 1919, Box 97, RG 66, CFA, NA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.
- 24. James L. Greenleaf, "Planting plans of the Lincoln Memorial considered at the committee meeting of the Commission of Fine Arts at Cornish, New Hampshire,

September 20, 1919," Box 97, RG 66, CFA, NA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.

- 25. CFA Minutes, 27 July 1920. Prior to the dedication, Bacon expressed his desire for shrubs or other planting to be installed on the retaining wall level, near the marble entry steps to the Memorial proper; this concept was rejected by Greenleaf. See [sic] to Bacon, 21 April 1922, copied from National Archives, probably RG 66, CFA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.
- 26. Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1923), 2030.
- 27. CFA Minutes, 17 October 1919, 21 November 1919, and 23 January 1920.
- 28. CFA Minutes, 17 January 1921; "West Potomac Park, Construction of Roads, Walks, and Curb about Lincoln Memorial," February 1921, TIC #801/80065; and Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1921), 2058. The CFA was apparently was not involved with the design development of the circular roadway beyond the initial phases.
- 29. CFA Minutes, 26 July 1918, 10 March 1919, and 3 April 1919. Olmsted's term on the CFA ended in 1918. James Greenleaf, the landscape architect from New York, succeeded him. For a short time thereafter, Olmsted attended CFA meetings, in place of member Charles Platt, who was absent for approximately a year while traveling in Europe. Bacon replaced Platt in February 1921. See CFA Minutes, 4 September 1918, 4 October 1918, and 21 February 1921.
- 30. Bacon, "Report to the Lincoln Memorial Commission," 2.
- 31. Peters, "Reflecting Pool," 211.
- 32. *ibid*.; the Corps report implies that there was no water in the pool at the time of the May 1922 dedication of the memorial. See also Peters, "Reflecting Pool," 210-213.
- 33. Olmsted felt that if the overall size of the temporary buildings' parking lot was of reasonable proportions, then the crossarms could be outlined with trees on the north side of the pool, blocking the view of the unsightly buildings. See Olmsted to Ridley, 14 February 1920, Section C-4, Part I, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates.
- 34. For a description of the dedication ceremony, see Concklin, *The Lincoln Memorial*, 73-91; and photographs #38-#40, Disc 3, National Capital Region Public Affairs Photograph File, Museum Resource Center.
- 35. CFA Minutes, 3 September 1925.
- 36. See Writer's Program, Works Progress Administration, *Washington, D.C., A Guide to the Nation's Capital* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1942) 224; Conklin, *The Lincoln Memorial*, 52; Peters, "The Reflecting Pool," 211; and the

194

Washington Star, 6 April 1928, which states that the Rainbow Fountain was to be turned on Sunday and Monday nights.

- 37. Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1923), 2025.
- 38. Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1925), 1940.
- 39. As early as 1921, Daniel Chester French expressed his dismay over the effects of the reflection from the marble steps and the approachway on the Lincoln statue. The daytime reflection cast funereal shadows across Lincoln's face (see French to Col. C.O. Sherrill, 24 May 1921, copied from National Archives, probably RG 66, CFA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia). In 1925, W. D'Arcy Ryan of General Electric stated that the memorial interior required electric lighting to counteract the effects of the daytime reflections; and nighttime lighting for viewing by the public in the evening (see W. D'Arcy Ryan, "Lighting Recommendation," copied from the National Archives, probably RG 66, CFA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia). Interior lighting issues were finally resolved in February 1929 ("New Lighting for Lincoln Memorial to Rectify Expression on Statue's Face," *Washington Star*, 8 February 1929); the exterior in the summer of 1929 ("Lincoln Memorial Night Opening Proves Success," *Washington Star*, 22 July 1929).
- 40. Ryan is generally credited with the creation of the incandescent lamp. See "18-Light System Makes Memorial Rare Night Scene," *Washington Post*, 10 January 1926. The CFA responded to the OPBPP's request for a lighting plan on the Lincoln Memorial grounds by approving guidelines, which had also been suggested earlier by Henry Bacon. Electric lights were to be placed approximately 75 feet apart, between the trees that lined the outer side of the walks on each side of the long basin. Standard Millet lampposts, ten feet, six inches high, should be located under the branches of the elms in the basin area and along the roadways leading to the memorial were to be used. The design of the lamps should be engineered so as to cast light downwards onto the roads, instead of up into the trees. Analysis indicates that streetlights were never installed along the basin. However, some of the CFA's recommendations on light levels were followed when lamps were installed around the Lincoln Circle.
- 41. CFA Minutes, 17 February 1927; U.S. Office of Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital, *Annual Report of the Director of Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital*, 1927 (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1927) 16; and OPBPP, *Annual Report*, 1930, 74.
- 42. OPBPP, Annual Report, 1927, 17.
- 43. Reference to Herbert E. French photograph, 20 March 1922, Procite #3713; see reference to Corcoran shrub on "Lincoln Memorial Planting Plan," Irving W. Payne, OPBG, 1920-1931, copied from National Archives, probably RG 42, LMC, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church. The shrub has not survived to the present.

- 44. See "Lincoln Memorial Planting Plan;" Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1924) 2035; *Improvement and Care* (1925) 1956; and OPBPP, *Annual Report 1926*, 15.
- 45. See Washington Star, 26 May 1923; and Corps, Improvement and Care (1923) 2030.
- 46. CFA Minutes, 17 February 1927.
- 47. OPBPP, Annual Report, 1927, 32; OPBPP, Annual Report, 1928, 24; OPBPP, Annual Report, 1929, 29; and OPBPP, Annual Report, 1930, 38.
- 48. In 1925 site preparation was initiated for the Titanic Memorial, designated for a location in the far northwest corner of West Potomac Park. It was not dedicated until 1931, after the extension of the seawall in this area was completed. The marble Cuban Friendship Urn was placed in the West Potomac Park rose garden in 1928 to commemorate victims of the explosion of the battleship *Maine*, which had occurred in 1898. Corps, Improvement and Care, (1925), 1961; OPBPP, Annual Report, 1926, 15; OPBPP, Annual Report, 1927, 17; and OPBPP, Annual Report, 1928, 44. See also Historic American Building Survey, "West Potomac Park," No. DC-693, by Elizabeth Barthold (Washington, D.C., 1993) 9; National Park Service, Sculpture in the Parks, National Capital Region and the Denver Service Center (Washington, D.C., 1985) 11; and "Parkway Seawall Building Ordered," Washington Star, 16 July 1928. A site near an existing wooden bandstand, southeast of the Reflecting Pool, was designated for the District of Columbia War Memorial. The site selected departed from the McMillan plan by following the alignment of 19th Street rather than that of 18th Street. This site was not one of the axial locations designated on Howard's 1916 plan. Although not dedicated until Veterans Day, 1931, the domed, open, stone structure honored residents of the District who had lost their lives in World War I and served as both a commemorative site and as a band stand. Pedestrian paths, rather than roadways, circled the War Memorial. See Marilyn Feldman, "The D.C. War Memorial," in Stars and Stripes-The National Tribune, 6 April 1991, 15-16; Report of the District of Columbia World War Memorial Commission, House of Representatives, Report No. 897, 68th Congress, 05/29/1924; and CFA Minutes, January 1928-August 1928. Other commemorative development near the Lincoln occurred in 1934, when a statue of William Jennings Bryan was erected in the northwest section of West Potomac Park, near Easby's Point. See HABS, "West Potomac Park," 9.
- 49. Corps, *Report Upon the Improvement* (1920) 4122, states that East Potomac Park was "primarily a recreation park" developed with "facilities for all kinds of outdoor sports and games." In the following year, the officer in charge described a different type of recreational use in Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1921) 2059, where he noted that the effects of grading, seeding, planting and construction of walks and bridle paths in West Potomac Park "have resulted in the beautification of a large area of waste land, making it available as a recreation ground for the people of Washington." The National Capital Park and Planning Commission, in their *Annual Report* (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1927) 10, was critical of the concentration of OPBPP facilities in the major parks as being "accessible and convenient to only a small portion of the

196

population." During the 1914-1933 period, the golf course northwest of the memorial and a group of tennis courts, which had been located south of B street North and then removed in 1918 for the Navy and Munitions Buildings, were the only recreational facilities constructed in the immediate vicinity of the Lincoln Memorial. In 1948, the CFA's official report reiterated that the open space surrounding the Lincoln Memorial should be for passive recreation.

- 50. Corps, *Improvement and Care* (1924), 2028; and OPBPP, *Annual Report, 1927*, 9. The Office of Public Buildings and Grounds (OPBG) became part of the newly created Office of Public Buildings and Public Parks (OPBPP) of the National Capital in 1925.
- 51. See CFA Minutes 20, December 1935; and fountain test series, in National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs, photographs #132 to #137, Disc 2, Museum Resource Center.
- 52. WPA, *Guide*, 224; *Washington Star*, 17 January 1928; and plans for "Festival of Youth," May 14, 1932, TICS# 801/80150.
- 53. OPBPP, *Annual Report*, 1930, 36. The Reflecting Pool was closed to "eradicate seaweed;" see *Washington Star*, 21 August 1928.
- 54. "Minutes of the Meeting of Commission of Fine Arts Held in New York City, March 15, 1928," copy; Charles Moore to Arlington Memorial Bridge Commission, 03/15/1928; and H.P. Cammerer to Frederick Law Olmsted, 04/25/1928, all in Section E-4, #2843, Series B, Olmsted Associates.
- 55. The CFA, in *Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, 12th Report, July 1, 1929 to December 31, 1934*, 11, reiterated the need for the removal of the war buildings in order to complete the development of the expansive green space planned for the east/west axis by the McMillan Commission.
- 56. "Landscape Architecture," in OPBPP, *Annual Report, 1930*, 40-42; and Historic American Buildings Survey, *Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway: History and Description*, No. DC-663, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 99-104.
- 57. Greenleaf to Grant, 17 June 1932, RG 66, NA, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.
- 58. OPBPP, Annual Report, 1932, 52-53.
- 59. Commission of Fine Arts, *Thirteenth Report*, 121, 123.
- 60. Commission of Fine Arts, *Thirteenth Report*, 125, 127; and National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs, photograph #13, 4 August 1936, Disc 3, Museum Resource Center. Another "improvement" near the Lincoln Memorial was the temporary installation of lights along the reflecting pool for nighttime skating; see National Capital

Region Public Affairs photographs, photographs #20, #24, December 1935, Disc 3, Museum Resource Center.

- 61. Commission of Fine Arts, *Thirteenth Report*, 128. Photo documentation indicates that a flood also occurred in 1937; see "Dyke Construction" photographs, #5.3-3, in NCR/NPS photofile, Washingtoniana Collection, Martin Luther King Memorial Library, Washington D.C.
- 62. Scott A. Sandage, "A Marble House Divided: The Lincoln Memorial, the Civil Rights Movement, and the Politics of Memory, 1939-1963," *The Journal of American History* (June 1993), 144, 147. Marian Anderson gave a second concert at the Lincoln Memorial during a memorial service for former Secretary of the Interior Harold Ickes in 1952.
- 63. See National Capital Park and Planning Commission, "The Mall-Central Area: Study for Development," 1939, National Capital Region Map File, 35-52 F/1; and see 1937 version and Gilmore Clarke, consultant, National Capital Park and Planning Commission, "Development of the Central Area West and East of the Capitol," Washington, D.C., 1941, both shown as plates 225 in Longstreth, ed., *The Mall in Washington*.
- 64. Shultz, "Development of the Historic Landscape," 19, 26. Schultz cites NPS acting director Arthur DeMaray's approval of the road plan on the condition that it use as "many existing park roads as possible," and that it preserve the trees. This stipulation may explain why the west-bound lanes of Independence Avenue near the Lincoln Memorial do not follow the historic designed route for B Street South, but appear to follow the path of an unplanned and informal existing park road. See also Gilmore D. Clarke to Frederic A. Delano, 12 September 1940 and "Roads Program of \$4,536,100 Asked in Budget," *Washington Star*, 8 January 1941, both of which discuss the generally perceived merits of how best to improve a potentially difficult traffic situation. In addition to the War Department Building, the opening of National Airport and the Jefferson Memorial were expected to increase traffic levels in the area.
- 65. Commission of Fine Arts, Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, July 1, 1944 to June 30, 1948 (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1948) 90.
- 66. KressCox Associates, *Historic Structures Report, Arlington Memorial Bridge* (Washington, D.C., ca. 1994) 220; and photo documentation found in "Arlington Memorial Bridge Completed" File, National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs, photograph #72, 16 December 1949, #73, 20 July 1951, and #76, June 1951, all on Disc 1, Museum Resource Center.
- 67. "Gardening at Lincoln Memorial is Full of Troubles, Experts Say," *Washington Star*, 20 April 1952.
- 68. See photographs of road conditions, National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs, photographs #5-8, 20 March 1953, Disc 2, Museum Resource Center. See also "Detail of East Plaza Reconstruction, Lincoln Memorial," National Capital Parks, Engineering Division, NAP 31-20?, March 1953; "Walks and Drainage, Lincoln

198

Memorial," National Capital Parks, Landscape Architectural Division, NAP 31-209, August 1953; and "Paving Work to Alter Traffic at Memorial," *Washington Star*, 27 June 1953.

- 69. The significance of the Lincoln Memorial as a setting for important events can be seen in the mural of the Marion Anderson concert located in the Department of the Interior. The significance is discussed in Sandage, "A Marble House Divided;" and Thomas Gentile, *March on Washington: August 28, 1963* (Washington, D.C.: New Day Publications, 1963). Photographs of various events are in the National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs: Pilgrimage photographs, #42, 2 May 1953, and #43, 30 April 1955, both on Disc 1, and #104, 22 September 1954, Disc 2; Kennedy candlelight service photographs, #85-#90, 22 December 1963, Disc 1; Resurrection City photographs, #51-#67, Summer 1968, Disc 3; and filming of *Solid Gold Cadillac*, #141, 24 October 1955, Disc 1, Museum Resource Center. See also "Lincoln Pilgrimage Expected to Bring 100,000 to District," *Washington Star*, 11 September 1954; "Kennedy Candle Rites Set At Lincoln," *Washington Star*, 8 December 1963; "Protest on Biafra at Memorial Ends," *Washington Star*, 20 October 1968; "Jews in All-Night Vigil to Protest Soviet Acts," *Washington Star*, 18 April 1971; and *Mr. Smith Goes to Washington*, Frank Capra, dir., (Columbia Pictures, 1939).
- 70. See CFA Minutes for 18 May 1944, 18 September 1962, 16-17 April 1963, 17 March 1964, 19 March 1969, 23 April 1969, 19 January 1972; 1 December 1972; 17 January 1973. See also "Dressing Up For The Inaugural," *Washington Star*, 01/16/1969; and "Specifications for Lincoln Memorial Lighting and Other Improvements, West Potomac Park, Washington, D.C." Contract No. 14-10-7:991-210, May 31, 1968, copy on file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia; and Einhorn Yaffee Prescott, *Lincoln Memorial Luminaire and Midge Testing* (Washington, D.C., 1995). One proposal incorporated lighting into the new hand rails; the 1969 installation was criticized for its brightness; and it was corrected and approved by the CFA in 1972.
- 71. See "New Stair Railings," Lincoln and Jefferson Memorials, National Park Service, Design and Construction, National Capital Office, January 1964, TIC #806/80219.
- 72. "Lincoln Memorial: West Plaza Rehabilitation," Ben Howland, NCP, June 1973, TIC #867/80075.
- 73. Ole Singstad, David G. Baille, Umberto Innocenti, and Richard K. Webel, *Report on Redevelopment of Lincoln Memorial Area*, U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, National Capital Parks, 1960; and "Memorial Tunnel Plan Set," *Washington Star*, 20 May 1962.
- 74. Skidmore, Owings and Merrill, *The Washington Mall Master Plan*, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1966, 13-14, illus.
- 75. Aquatic plants had been added to the pools as early as 1944. See National Capital Region Public Affairs photographs, photograph #119 and #120, 17 August 1944, Disc 2;

photograph #36, 14 August 1963, Disc 3, Museum Resource Center; also cover photograph, *Washington Star* supplement, 07/26/1964; "National Capital Parks Beautification Plantings, Floral Displays and Permanent materials," 1964-1968, copy on file Denver service Center, Falls Church, Virginia; and "Fall Daffodil Planting," 1967, TIC #844/80414A.

- 76. See Paul Lederer, "Lincoln Memorial Reflecting Pool Walks," Working Drawings, National Park Service, Denver Service Center, October 1971, TIC #801/40004A; and compare with "West Potomac Park and the Lincoln Memorial Grounds," January 1922, TIC #801/80096; and Howard, "Lincoln Memorial Potomac Park Improvements," September 1916, TIC #801/80095.
- 77. See "Lincoln Memorial, Alterations to Accommodate the Physically Handicapped," November 1974, TIC #806/41001A; and "Abe Lincoln Wins a New Audience," *Washington Star*, 12 May 1976.
- 78. Tom DeHaven, "Planting Revision and Additions, Lincoln Memoria," National Capital Region, TIC #801/80008, September 1977.
- 79. Information from the late 1970s and early 1980s is based on office files, NACC, materials dated ca. 1977-1993. See also, "Anti-Fizz Treatment," *Washington Star*, 3 September 1971.
- 80. The VVKR Partnership, *Preliminary Report, Mechanical and Electrical Design Services, Rehabilitation of the Reflecting Pool*, Prepared for the National Park Service, 1978; Lowell V. Sturgill, Director, National Capital Region, to Honorable James H. Quillen, 28 May 1982; and William F. Ruback, Superintendent, National Capital Parks-Central to Kathleen Gallagher, 6 August 1982, both in NACC files; and "300 Protesters Wade into Pool During Program," *Washington Star*, 19 June 1968. Review of the *Star* clippings file documents the annual cleaning of the pools. The VVKR report notes that park personnel had been known to add a black dye to enhance the reflective quality of the pool water.
- 81. Stanton to Garvey, 3 July 1984, NACC files.
- 82. See Save-the-Elms-Task Force, "Management Program for the Perpetuation of the American Elm Tree in the National Capital," 1993; and Shultz, *Development of Washington Monument Grounds*, 31.
- 83. See files of Paul Goeldner, National Capital Region.

200

#### IV. Analysis and Evaluation

- 84. The American elms along 17<sup>th</sup> Street were planted in 1907 and lined both sides of the road. A number of elms were removed during the Lincoln Memorial grounds construction to frame an opening for the vista from the Washington Monument to the Lincoln Memorial. It is unclear why the opening was narrower in this area, 160 feet, compared to the wider 360 feet vista designed for the Lincoln Memorial grounds. See historic photo documentation.
- 85. "The *Ulmus* x *hollandica* group consists of a number of hybrids between *U. glabra* and *U. carpinifolia*. The true Dutch elm is *U.* x *hollandica* 'Major.' *U. procera*, the English elm may in fact be just another selection of *U.* x *hollandica*. The taxonomy of the elms and the European elms in particular is very confusing. My predecessor Horace Wester described the original Reflecting Pool elms as *U.* x *hollandica* 'Dauvessei.' I have no idea if this is correct. As we know, the collection has been mixed with other Hollandica selections, so it is probably best at this point to simply refer to them as *U.* x *hollandica* cultivars." Comments from Jim Sherald, National Park Service, National Capital Region Chief of Natural Resources, 11 November 1998.
- 86. Based on photo documentation, a series of night time photographs of the "City of Washington" in 1931 by noted *National Geographic* photographer Volkmar Wentzel, shows one image of the Washington Monument from the inner chamber of the Lincoln Memorial, bathed in lights.

VIII. Bibliography

## **Selected Bibliograpy**

### **Manuscript Materials**

Catalog of Landscape Records in the United States, Bronx, New York
Henry Bacon data file
James Greenleaf data file

Commission of Fine Arts, Washington, D.C.

Official Minutes of the Commission of Fine Arts Arlington Memorial Bridge 1921-1954 District of Columbia World War Memorial 1924-1928 Lincoln Memorial 1911-1979

Henry Bacon Collection - Weslyan University Archives, Middletown, Connecticut Lincoln Memorial Correspondence

Historical Society of Washington, D.C..

Ephemera collection Pamphlet collection Photograph collection

Library of Congress - Manuscript Division

Olmsted Associates -Series B, Job Files 1870-1950

#2839 Potomac Park

#2843 Commission of Fine Arts

- Part I, Sections C-1 (Parks and Parkways), C-6 (Tree Planting), D-4 (Naval Academy), E-4 (Lincoln Memorial), and E-10 (Memorial Bridge over the Potomac)
- Part II, "CON," "MN," "MG"

#2848 Washington Monument Grounds

Martin Luther King Memorial Library - Washingtoniana Collection National Capital Region, National Park Service photograph file *Washington Star* clippings file Vertical Files, Potomac Parks and Lincoln Memorial

National Capital Region, Museum Resource Center (MRC), Glenn Dale, Maryland National Capital Region Public Affairs Photograph Collection

National Capital Region (NCR), Washington, D.C.

**Cultural Resources Division** 

Library Collection

Paul Goeldner File

Land Use Division

General File -"Tempos"

M.B. Stratton File

National Capital Parks-Central (NACC)

Cultural Resource Management

Vertical Files

Historic Photograph Collection

DataBase (Pro-Cite)

Lincoln Memorial

National Archives and Records Administration

Records of the Commission of Fine Arts - RG 66

Records of the Office of Public Buildings and Grounds

Lincoln Memorial Commission - RG 42

Records of the National Park Service - RG 79

Cartographic Section

General (compiled by Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia)

Miscellaneous Files

Natural Resources Management

Memorial Tree File

Geographic Information Systems (GIS) Data

National Park Service - Technical Information Center (TIC)

Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia

Microfiche File - Maps and Plans

#### **Before the Memorial**

Jan. 1900	"Part of Potomac Park." #801/80087.
Jun. 1908	"Map of North Potomac Park showing Water-side-drives, Washington." Colonel S. Bromwill, Office of Public Buildings and Grounds [OPBG]. #801/80066
c. 1900	"Study for Cross Section Potomac Park Drive-way." Theo. A. Bingham, OPBG. #801/80067.
No Date	"Plan of Planting Potomac Park," #801/80085.

# Watergate steps area

Oct. 1930 rev. Nov. 1931	"Bridge Plaza and Watergate Presentation Planting Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80148.
Nov. 1931/ Aug. 1932	"Bridge Plaza & Watergate Detail Planting Plan & Key." Irving A. Payne. AMBC. #801\80148.
rev. Dec. 1931	Watergate and Bridge Plaza Roadways: Low Level Driveway Plan, Profile & Sections." John Nagle. Arlington Memorial Bridge Commission [AMBC]. #801/80134.
Aug. 1932	"General Planting Plan: South Wingwall - Extension." Irving W. Payne, AMBC. #801/80167.
Aug. 1932 rev. Mar. 1934	"General Planting Plan: North Wingwall – Extension." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80167.
Aug. 1932	"General Development of Parking Area South Wingwall Extension." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80168.
Jan. 1942	"The Underpass at the Watergate: Showing Openings in Side Walls For New Construction." National Capital Parks [NCP]. #801/80236.
Dec. 1964	East Plaza limit lines for wall work. NCP. #806/80220.
Apr. 1965 rev. 1966	"Watergate Arlington Memorial Bridge Plaza: Planting Plan - 1965." Simons. National Capital Office. #869/80067.
Feb. 1968	"Lincoln Memorial: Plaza Repairs." NACC. #867/80068.
May 1969	"Watergate-Memorial Bridge Plaza: Placement of Planters." National Capital Parks - Central [NACC]. #801/80063.

June 1973 "Lincoln Memorial: West Plaza Rehabilitation." Ben Howland. NCP. #867/80075.

# **Lincoln Memorial Circle**

1931, rev. 1967	"Lincoln Memorial Planting Plan." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #806/80164 1A.
Oct. 1931	"Lincoln Memorial Terrace Presentation Planting Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80152.
Aug. 1932	"Lincoln Memorial Terrace Detail Planting Plan & Key - West Half of Terrace." Hallaner. AMBC. #801/80144.
Aug. 1932	"Lincoln Memorial Terrace Detail Planting Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC #801/80169.
Oct. 1935	"Lincoln Memorial Boxwood Replacement." NCP. #801/80149.
Mar. 1944	"Lincoln Memorial Planting Rehabilitation." NCP. #801/80347.
rev. May 1945	"Lincoln Memorial Terrace Detail Planting Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. 801/80169A.
Jun. 1969	"Existing Planting Plan." Willard. National Capital Region [NCR]. #806/80231.
Nov. 1974	"Lincoln Memorial: Alterations to Accommodate the Physically Handicapped." National Capital Parks - West. #806/41001A, #806/41001B, #806/41001D.
Sep. 1977	"Lincoln Memorial: Planting Revision & Additions." DeHaven. National Capital Region [NCR]. #801/80008.
March 1993	"Restoration of Raised Terrace." Hartman-Cox Architects. NACC. #806/41008.

# **Overall Proposals**

1939	"The Mall - Central Area: Study for Development." National Capital Park and Planning Commission. [NCA-SSO microfilm 35-52 F/1]
Nov. 1959	"Study of Grades Lincoln Memorial Underpass Plan & Profile." NCP. #801/80827.
1961	Proposal for Tunnels to west of Lincoln Memorial. NCP. #801/80813.
July 1960	"Cross Section Showing View Lines, Lincoln Memorial." Umberto Innocenti & Richard K. Webel. #801/80848.

# **Reflecting Pool Overall Plans**

Aug. 1915	"West Mall - Sketch for Locating Trees between 17th St. and Lincoln Memorial." #801/80083.
Oct. 1915	"Angle of Reflection in Lincoln Pool from Washington Monument Showing Mr. McKim's and Mr. Bacon's Head of Pool." J.G.L. #801/80787.
Sept. 1916	"Lincoln Memorial Potomac Park Improvements: B-Street N. to B-Street S. and 17th Street tot he Potomac River." C.E. Howard. OPBG. #801/80095.
Aug. 1919	"Reflecting Pool: Plan, Profile, and Details of Conduit." OPBG. #801/80792.
Aug. 1920	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Apron & Foundation for Coping Pile Plan - Expansion Joint - Sections." OPBG. #801/80798.
Aug. 1921	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Waterproofing - General Plan and All Details." OPBG. #801/80793.

Sept. 1920 rev. Nov. 1921	"The Lincoln Memorial: Revised Plan for Tree Spacing Around Circle." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80088.
Jan. 1922	"West Potomac Park and the Lincoln Memorial Grounds: Grading Plan of Areas Included Between No. & So. B Streets, West of 17th Street Based on General Plan of C.E. Howard, Architect, Sept. 15 1916." OPBG. #801/80096.
Jan. 1922	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Setting Granite Coping - General Plan and Details." OPBG. #801/80794.
Feb. 1923	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Detailed Plan - Section "B" - Steps-Sections & Plans." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80796.
Feb. 1923	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: General Plan - Walks & Steps." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80795.
May 1923	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Detailed Plan - Section "A" - Steps - Sections and Plans." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80796.
May 1923	"West Potomac Park - Lincoln Memorial: Plaza Details and Steps - Existing and Proposed Elevations." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80800.
Oct. 1969	"Reflecting Pool Sidewalk: Vicinity of Reflecting Pool West Potomac Park Res. 332 Paving Plan." Robinson. NCR. #801/40004.
June 1970	"Lincoln Memorial Reflecting Pool Walks." Paul E. Lederer. NCP. #801/40004A.
Nov. 1971	"Utility Survey Old Navy - Munitions Site, West Potomac Park." Sterling R. Maddox & Associates. #801/80022.

## **Site Details**

Paving	
Feb. 1921	"West Potomac Park: Construction of Roads, Walks & Curb about Lincoln Memorial." OPBG. #801/80065.
Dec. 1931	"Water Gate and Bridge Plaza - Roadways, Sidewalks, Water Supply, Drainage, Etc." AMBC. #801/80359.
Feb. 1968, rev. March 1968 & Sept. 1969	"Proposed Sidewalks, Lincoln Memorial." Willard. NCR. #801/80642.
Nov. 1970, rev. April 1973	"Proposed Sidewalks, Lincoln Memorial." DeHaven. National Capital Office. #801/80642.
Lighting	
July 1922	"Suggestion of Lamp-post for circular roadway around Lincoln Memorial - Washington." Henry Bacon. #801/80068.
Dec. 1931	"Water Gate and Bridge Plaza - Roadways, Sidewalks, Water Supply, Drainage, Etc." AMBC. #801/80359.[shows approved lighting layout for plaza]
Nov. 1932	"Install Cable on Riverside Drive, Bet. Constitution Ave. Plaza & Ericsson Memorial." #801/80162.
March 1940	"Lighting Plan - West Potomac Park Streets In Vicinity of Lincoln Memorial." NCP. #801/80219.
Aug. 1943	"Walkway Lighting, Residence Halls." Federal Works Agency. #80180338.
July 1947	"Lighting Plan - 17th Street [btw] Constitution and Independence Avenues." NCP. #801/80387.

Feb. 1972 "Lighting Plan - French Drive Lincoln Memorial."

Gill. NACC. #801/80701.

Signage

unknown date Tree marker. #801/80082.

c. 1950 "Signs for Concert Barge, Watergate." NCP.

#801/80059.

Aug. 1946 "Typical Direction Signs, Lincoln Memorial

Vicinity." NCP. #801/80376.

Temporary Structures

Feb. 1949 "Beverage Stand Water Gate Lower Level."

Government Services Incorporated. #801/80060.

Aug. 1962 "Guard Stand, Lincoln Memorial." Madigan.

National Capital Office. #806/80217.

Watergate Area

May 1924 "General Plan for Rock Creek and Potomac

Parkway, Section No. 1." (This Plan Based on General Plan for Memorial Bridge Approaches By McKim Mead And White and Topographical Map By Geo. E. Clark, C.E.) Irving W. Payne. OPBG.

#801/80824.

Dec. 1928 "Planting Plan for Transplanting Existing Japanese

Cherry Trees and Elms

rev. March 1929 Located Near East Approach to Bridge." Irving W.

Payne. OPBPP. #801/80129.

Nov. 1931 "Arlington Memorial Bridge Approaches, General

Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80141.

Cultural	Land	caana	Danaut
Cuiturai	Lana	scape	Kebori

Dec. 1933	"West Potomac Park, Relocation of Golf Course." Carl G. Marsh. OPBG. #801/80130A.
c. 1933	"West Potomac Park, Relocation of Golf Course." #801/80130.
July 1947	"Estimated for Service to Guard Rooms & Public Toilets Beneath Parkway Approach NW of Lincoln Mem." #801/80058.
May 1969 rev. 1973	"Placement of Planters, Watergate - Memorial Bridge Plaza." Neal. NCR. #801/80063 & #801/80063A.
Adjacent Lands	
March 1970	"Grading Plan - Navy & Munitions Building Site." Caldaro. NCR. #801/40007.
Aug. 1976	"Restoration of Festival of American Folklife Site, West Potomac Park." R.N. Cook. NCP. #801/80015.
Ericsson Memorial	
April 1924	"Ericsson Monument Location Plan." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80196.
Aug. 1932	"Ericsson Monument Circle - Presentation Plan." Irving W. Payne. AMBC. #801/80165.
Feb. 1933	"West Potomac Park Ericsson Memorial - Suggested Planting Plan." A.H. Hanson. OPBPP. 801/80165.
Aug. 1934	"West Potomac Park, Area Adjacent to Ericsson Memorial - Planting & Grading Plans." Irving W. Payne. NCP. #801/80153.

#### **General Plans**

Existing conditions for Reflecting Pool and Lincoln Memorial circle. #801/80120.

March 1939 Existing conditions for Lincoln Memorial Grounds, including Reflecting Pool and Watergate area. #801/80375.

April 1939 "General Planting Plan Dogwood Planting - West Potomac Park." NPS. #801/80227.

1941-42 Traffic Patterns West Potomac Park. #801/80236.

#### **Flood Control**

Feb. 1936 "West Potomac Park & Monument Grounds, Flood

Control." OPBPP. #801/80132.

Dec. 1944 "Drainage and Utility Plan West Potomac Park,

Flood Protection Works." NCP. #801/80355.

#### **Memorial Tree Plans**

May 1923 rev. April 1958	"West Potomac Park Memorial Tree Plan for the Cities of Massachusetts." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80080
May 1924	"Lincoln Memorial Memorial Tree Plan." #801/80081.
June 1925	"Lincoln Memorial Memorial Trees." Irving W. Payne. OPBPP. #801/80081A and #801/80081B.
May 1932 rev. 1933	"West Potomac Park, Key List of Memorial Trees." Lennon. AMBC. #801/80166 and #801/80166 rev A.
Aug. 1955	"Memorial Tree Record West Potomac Park." NCP. #801/80235.

Rainbow Pool	
May 1923	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Detailed Plan - Section "A" Grading - Jointing - Walks." Irving W. Payne. OPBG. #801/80796.
Aug. 1922	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Fountain Inlets Plan - Sections- Profile." Earl G. Marsh. OPBG. #801/80797.
FebSept. 1923	"Reflecting Pool - West Potomac Park: Fountain Water Supply Lines - Details - Connections." OPBG. #801/80797
Oct. 1945	"Plans for Proposed Regrading, Resurfacing, Drainage and Other Work on 17th Street Northwest from Constitution Ave. to Independence Ave." NCP. #801/80373.
Oct. 1963	"Sketch for Rainbow Pool Ice Rink Estimate, Rainbow Pool." Urbanek. National Capital Office. #801/80810.
Jan. 1965	"Planting of Rainbow Pool - 1965." Simons. NCR. #801/80577.
Watergate Barge	

July 1936	"Orchestra Shell for Water Gate Concerts." #801/80032.
July 1937	"Watergate - Orchestra Shell, General Plan and Elevation." NPS. #801/80033.
June 1938	"Watergate Concert Barge." #801/80035.
1938	"Watergate Concert Barge, General Location." NPS. #801/80034.
April 1940	"Sounding & Moorings for Barge." NCP. #801/80038.

July 1944	"Preliminary Study Floating Stage, Watergate." NCP. #801/80041.
Oct. 1944	"Preliminary Study Floating Stage, Watergate." NCP. #801/80042.
Jan. 1945	"Area to be Dredged by U.S. Engineers - Jan. 1945, Watergate." NCP. #801/80043.
c. 1947	"Concert Barge (revised), The Watergate." NCP. #801/80047.
c. 1947	"Concert Barge, Watergate." NCP. #801/80049.
Nov. 1947	"Concert Barge, Watergate." NCP. #801/80051.
March 1948	"Concert Barge, Watergate." NCP. #801/80052.
June 1951	"Cross Sec. Thru Steps at Watergate Showing Possible Platforms in Roadway." NCP. #801/80061.

# Approachway & Raised Terrace

"Lincoln Memorial: Alterations to Accommodate the Physically Handicapped." NACC. #806/41001A, #806/41001B, and #806/41001D.

March 1993 "Raised Terrace Restoration." Hartman-Cox

Architects. NACC. #806/41008.

#### **National Park Service Publications and Reports**

EDAW, Inc. *Cultural Landscape Report of Mount Vernon Memorial Highway*. Prepared for National Capital Region, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1992.

Einhorn Yaffee Prescott. *Lincoln Memorial Lighting and Midge Study*. Prepared for the National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1993.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Lincoln Memorial Luminaire and Midge Testing*. Prepared for the National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1995.

Hartman-Cox Architects. *Preliminary Design of Repairs of the Approachway Structure, Paving, Drainage and Planting for the Lincoln Memorial*. Prepared for the National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, Washington, D.C., 1995.

\_\_\_\_\_. Feature Inventory for the Lincoln Memorial. Prepared for the National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, Washington, D.C.,1995.

Historic American Building Survey, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior. *Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway: History and Description*, No. DC-663, by Timothy Davis. Washington, D.C., 1992.

. West Potomac Park, No. DC-693, by Elizabeth Barthold. Washington, D.C., 1993.

Interagency Initiative for National Mall Road Improvement. "Streetscape Manual," by the Architectural/Engineering Standards Subgroup. Washington, D.C., 1992.

KressCox Associates. *Historic Structures Report, Arlington Memorial Bridge*. Prepared for National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, ca. 1994. On file at George Washington Memorial Parkway.

National Capital Parks, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior. "Beautification Plantings, Floral Displays and Permanent Materials." Washington, D.C., 1964-1968. On file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.

National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior "Annuals for Summer Planting, Grounds Maintenance." Washington, D.C., 1982. On file Denver Service Center, Falls Church, Virginia.

National Park Service, United States Department of the Interior. *Archeological Survey Report, Eroision Control and Bank Stabilization Sites, Rock Creek Park and Rock Creek and Potomac Parkway,* by Paul Y. Inashima. Washington, D.C., 1985.

Pic	oneers of American Landscape Design II, edited by Charles A.Birnbaum and Julie
K. Fix.Washin	agton, D.C. 1996.
Re	sources Management Plan, National Capital Parks-Central. Washington, D.C.,
	pecifications for Lincoln Memorial Lighting and Other Improvements, West Potomac gton, D.C." Washington, D.C., 1968. On file Denver Service Center, Falls Church,
Sca	ulpture in the Parks. Washington, D.C., 1985.

O'Donnell, Patricia M., Charles Birnbaum and Cynthia Zaitzevsky, Ph.D. *Cultural Landscape Report for Vanderbilt Mansion National Historic Site*, vol. 1. Prepared for the Division of Cultural Resources Management, North Atlantic Region, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, Boston, Massachusetts, 1992.

Olmsted Center for Landscape Preservation, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior. *Guide to Developing a Preservation Maintenance Plan for a Historic Landscape*, by Margaret Coffin. Brookline, Massachusetts, 1995.

Save-The-Elms-Task-Force. "Management Program for the Perpetuation of the American Elm Tree in the National Capital." Washington, D.C., 1993.

Singstad, Ole, David G. Baille, Umberto Innocenti and Richard Webel. *Report on the Redevelopment of the Lincoln Memorial Area*. Prepared for the National Capital Parks, National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1960.

Skidmore, Owings and Merrill. *The Washington Mall Master Plan 1971*. Prepared for the National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1971.

Skidmore, Owings and Merrill. *The Washington Mall Master Plan*. Prepared for the National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1966.

Warren-Findley, Jannelle, Ph.D. "Historic Documentation: Lincoln Memorial." Prepared for National Capital Parks-Central, National Park Service, Washington, D.C., 1985.

Williams, James B. and Ian Forbes. *Fees and Charges for Public Recreation*. Prepared for the National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1939.

#### **Other Government Reports**

Arlington Memorial Bridge Commission. *The Arlington Memorial Bridge*. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1924.

Commission of Fine Arts. Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, June 30, 1916. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1917. . Annual Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, June 30, 1916-January 1, 1918. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1918. \_\_\_. Eighth Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, January 1, 1918-July 1, 1919. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1920. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1921. . Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, Tenth Report, July 1, 1921- December 31, 1925. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1926. . Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, Twelfth Report, July 1, 1929 to December 31, 1934. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1935. \_\_. Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, January1, 1935 to December 31, 1939. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1940. . Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, July 1, 1944 to June 30, 1948. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1949. \_\_\_\_. Report of the Commission of Fine Arts, July 1, 1948 to July 30, 1954. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1960.

EDAW, Inc. *Independence Avenue*, *Constitution Avenue*. Prepared for the National Capital Planning Commission, Washington, D.C., 1980.

Lincoln Memorial Commission. *Lincoln Memorial Commission Report*, 62nd Congress, 3d Session, Document No. 965. Washington, D.C., 1913.

U.S. Department of Agriculture. *Culture, Diseases, and Pests of the Box Tree.* Farmer's Bulletin No. 1855. Washington, D.C., 1940.

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. *Report upon the Improvement and Care of Public Buildings and Grounds...*, extract from *Annual Report of the Chief of Engineers for 1915*-. Washington D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1915-.

Reports for the years 1916, 1917, 1918, 1919, 1920 were also used.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. Improvement and Care of Public Buildings and Grounds..., extract from Annual Report of the Chief of Engineers, 1921-. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1921-. Reports for the years 1922, 1923, 1924, 1925 were also used.

U.S. Congress. House of Representatives. Committee on the Library. *District of Columbia World War Memorial Commission*. 69th Cong., 1st Sess., 1924. House Report No. 897.

\_\_\_\_\_. Senate. Committee on the District of Columbia. *The Improvement of the Park System of the District of Columbia*. Report edited by Charles Moore. 57th Cong., 1st Sess., 1902. Senate Report No. 166.

U.S. Office of Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital. *Annual Report of the Director of Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital*, 1926-. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1926-.

Reports for 1927, 1928, 1929, 1930, 1931, and 1932 were also used.

#### **Other Works**

"In a Marquee," Journal of the American Institute of Architects, June 1923.

"Unique Gifts of Washington to the Nation." *National Geographic*, April 1929, 473-481.

A Pictorial Report on Highway Bridges and Structures in the District of Columbia. Office of Planning, Design and Engineering, Department of Highways, Washington, D.C., 1956.

Alexander, Carrie Fischer. "Memorials Pose Preservation Challenges." *Architecture* (November 1994): 151.

Bailey, L.H. Standard Cyclopedia of Horticulture. New York: Macmillan and Company, 1914.

Batdorf, Lynn R. Boxwood Handbook. Boyce, Virginia: The American Boxwood Society, 1994.

Bolotin, Norman and Christine Laing. *The World's Columbian Exposition*. Washington, D.C.: The Preservation Press, 1992.

Brown, Glenn. *The Development of Washington*. Washington, D.C: Chamber of Commerce of Washington, D.C., ca. 1910.

Choulkas-Bradley, Marie and Polly Alexander. *City of Trees*. Washington, D.C.: Acropolis Books, 1981.

Concklin, Edward F., ed. *The Lincoln Memorial, Washington*. Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital, Washington D.C., 1927.

Craig, Lois. *The Federal Presence: Architecture, Politics, and Symbols in United States Government Building.* Cambridge, Massachusetts: The MIT Press, ca. 1978.

Dirr, Michael A. A Manual of Woody Landscape Plants. Champaign, Illinois: Stipes Publishing Company, 1975.

Feldman, Marilyn. "The D.C. War Memorial." *The Stars and Stripes - The National Tribune*, 6 April 1991, p.15.

Gentile, Thomas. *March on Washington: August 28, 1963*. Washington, D.C.: New Day Publications, Inc., 1983.

Goode, James M. *The Outdoor Sculpture of Washington*. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1974.

Green, Constance McLaughlin. *Washington, A History of the Capital, 1800-1950*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1962.

Griswald, Mac and Eleanor Weller. *The Golden Age of American Gardens*. New York: Harry N. Abrams, Inc., 1991.

Grosvenor, Gilbert. "Washington Through the Years." *National Geographic*, November 1931, 517-619.

Gutheim, Frederick. Worthy of the Nation. Washington, D.C. Smithsonian Institution Press, 1977.

Hains, Peter C. "Reclamation of the Potomac Flats at Washington, D.C." *Transactions of the American Society of Civil Engineers* 31 (January 1894): 55-80.

Hawkins, Don Alexander. "The Landscape of the Federal City." *Washington History* 3 (Spring/Summer 1991): 10-33.

Hazelhurst, F. Hamilton. *Gardens of Illusion, The Genius of Andre LeNostre*. Nashville, Tennessee: Vanderbilt University Press, 1980.

Jefferson, Roland M. "Boxwood Around the Lincoln Memorial." *American Horticulturalist* 54 (Late Summer 1975): 6-10.

Roberts, Edna Jane. *Famous and Historic Trees of the City of Washington*. Washington, D.C: Printcraft Service, Inc., 1927.

Junior League of Washington. *City of Washington, An Illustrated History*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1977.

Kelly, Charles Suddarth. Washington, D.C., Then and Now. New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1984.

Klaus, Susan L. "'Intelligent and Comprehensive Planning of a Common Sense Kind,' Frederick Law Olmsted, Jr. and the Emergence of Comprehensive Planning in America, 1900-1920." M.A. thesis, George Washington University, 1988.

Kohler, Sue, A. *The Commission of Fine Arts*, 1910-1976, With Additions, 1977-1984. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1985.

Longstreth, Richard, ed. *The Mall in Washington*, 1791-1991. Washington, D.C.: National Gallery of Art, 1991.

Lowry, Bates. *Building A National Image: Architectural Drawings for the American Democracy,* 1789-1912. Washington, D.C.: National Building Museum, 1985.

Lynch, Kenneth. Garden Ornament. Canterbury, Connecticut: Canterbury Publishing, Co., 1979.

Maury, William M. *Alexander "Boss" Shepherd and the Board of Public Works*. Washington, D.C.: George Washington University, 1975.

Myer, Donald Beekman. *Bridges and the City of Washington*. Washington, D.C.: Commission of Fine Arts, 1974; reprint 1992.

Newton, Norman T. Design on the Land. Belknap Press: Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1971.

Noreen, Sarah Pressey. *Public Street Illumination in Washington, D.C.*: George Washington University, 1975.

Passoneau, Joseph and Partners. Washington, D.C. The Evolution of the Center, Two Centuries of Change. Washington, D.C., n.d.

Peters, Charles A. "The Lincoln Memorial Reflecting Pool." *The Military Engineer* 15 (May-June 1923):209-213.

Reps, John W. *Monumental Washington: The Planning and Development of the Capital Center* Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1967.

\_\_\_\_\_. Washington On View. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1991.

Sandage, Scott A. "A Marble House Divided: The Lincoln Memorial, The Civil Rights Movement, and the Politics of History." *Journal of American History* 80 (June 1993): 135-167.

Sherwood, Suzanne Berry. *Foggy Bottom 1800-1975*. Washington, D.C.: George Washington University, 1978.

Scott, Pamela and Antoinette Lee. *Buildings of the District of Columbia*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1993.

Taft, William Howard. "Washington: Its Beginning, Its Growth, and Its Future." *National Geographic*, March 1915, 221-292.

The VVKR Partnership. *Preliminary Report, Mechanical and Electrical Design Services, Rehabilitation of the Reflecting Pool.* National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior, 1978.

The Presidential Memorials. Produced by John Drimmer, 50 min. Jaffe Productions, 1995.

Thomas, Christopher A. "The Marble of the Lincoln Memorial." *Washington History* 5 (Fall/Winter 1993-94): 42-63.

\_\_\_\_\_. "The Lincoln Memorial and Its Architect, Henry Bacon (1866-1924)." Ph.D. diss., Yale University, 1990.

Tishler, William, ed. *American Landscape Architecture: Designers and Places*. Washington, D.C.: The Preservation Press, 1989.

Vosburgh, Frederick G. "Wonders of the New Washington." *National Geographic*, April 1935, 457-488.

Weiss, Freeman and R.A. St. George. *Culture, Diseases, and Pests of the Box Tree*, 2d ed. Farmers' Bulletin No.1855, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 1959.

Wilstach, Paul. "Approaching Washington by Tidewater Potomac." *National Geographic*, March 1930, 372-392.

Writer's Program, Works Progress Administration. *Washington D.C., A Guide to the Nation's Capital*, 2d ed. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1942.

Wyman, Donald. Trees For American Gardens. New York: Macmillan Publishing Co., 1965.

Wyman, Donald. *Shrubs and Vines For American Gardens*. New York: Macmillan Publishing Co., 1969.

Zangrando, Joanna Schneider. "Monumental Bridge Design in Washington, D.C., as a Reflection of American Culture, 1886 to 1932." Ph.D. diss., George Washington University, 1974.